
 

 

November 13, 2020 

 

The Honorable Stephen M. Hahn, MD 
Commissioner  
U.S. Food and Drug Administration 
10903 New Hampshire Avenue 
Silver Spring, MD 20993 
 
Dear Dr. Hahn, 
 
We write to urge the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to issue the proposed rule 
related to over-the-counter hearing aids, as required by Section 709 of the FDA Reauthorization 
Act of 2017 (P.L. 115-52), without delay.  
 
Hearing loss is one of the most common conditions affecting older Americans. According to the 
National Institute on Aging, nearly one in three Americans between the ages of 65 and 74, and 
almost half of people over the age of 75, have difficulty hearing.1 Hearing difficulties are 
associated with depression and dementia and increase the risks of falls in older adults.2 Hearing 
aids can help people with hearing loss live normal lives. Unfortunately, although hearing aids are 
considered prescription products, they are not generally covered by health insurance or original 
Medicare and can cost thousands of dollars.3 Only around 14 percent of Americans with hearing 
loss use hearing aids.4    
 
In 2017, President Trump signed into law the Over-the-Counter (OTC) Hearing Aid Act, which 
we introduced with Senators Hassan and Isakson. The law removes outdated regulations 
blocking consumer access to affordable hearing aids by amending the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic 
Act and allowing the FDA to categorize certain hearing aids as over-the-counter. It also requires 
the FDA to issue regulations regarding OTC hearing aids to ensure these devices meet the same 
high standards for safety, consumer labeling, and manufacturing protections as all medical 
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devices. The law (Section 709 of P.L. 115-52) required the FDA to issue these proposed 
regulations no later than August 18, 2020.5  
 
Since 2017, the FDA has assured us that it would issue these regulations in compliance with its 
statutory deadline. In October 2018, the FDA announced that these rules would be a priority on 
their Fall 2018 Unified Agenda and that the agency would be able to deliver the proposed rule in 
advance of the deadline.6 And in February of this year, the agency informed us that it was 
“developing a proposed rule to issue by August 18, 2020.”7 However, the FDA has yet to issue 
its OTC hearing aid proposed rule.  
 
The impact of the novel coronavirus on the agency’s priorities and workload cannot be 
overstated, and we appreciate the FDA’s continued efforts to respond to this global crisis that has 
profoundly affected so many Americans. However, despite the pandemic, hearing loss continues 
to be a problem for millions of Americans, and we believe that the FDA must also make issuing 
the OTC hearing aid regulations a priority, consistent with the law. We respectfully request that 
the agency release the proposed rule without delay.  
 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 

 
 
 
             
Charles E. Grassley      Elizabeth Warren 
United States Senator      United States Senator 
 

 

                                                
5 P.L. 115-52.  
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